# CHAPTER II COMPLIANCE AUDIT

AUDIT OF SELECTED TOPICS

# LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT

#### 2.1. Implementation of Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana - Gramin

### 2.1.1. Introduction

Government of India (GoI) launched (April 2016), the Pradhan Mantri Awaas Yojana – Gramin (PMAY-G) in view of its commitment to provide "Housing for All" by 2022 and to address the deficiencies<sup>10</sup> in implementation of the erstwhile Indira Awaas Yojana (IAY) identified during concurrent evaluations and in an earlier Performance Audit by the Comptroller and Auditor General of India in 2014. The focus of the scheme was on enabling beneficiaries to construct quality houses with local materials, appropriate house designs and trained masons. Phase I of PMAY-G, envisaged covering one crore households living in kutcha/dilapidated houses in three years from 2016-17 to 2018-19. In Kerala, the scheme intended to provide houses to 42,431 identified beneficiaries in rural areas during the period.

The houses were targeted for completion within 12 months from the date of sanction.

## 2.1.2. Organisational set up

The Ministry of Rural Development (MoRD) is the Nodal Ministry for the implementation of PMAY-G at the National level. At the State level, the Commissioner of Rural Development (CRD) under the Local Self-Government Department (LSGD) is tasked with implementing the scheme. GoK issued orders (February 2017) constituting Project Management Units (PMUs) at State, District and Block levels for proper implementation of the scheme. The State Programme Management Unit (SPMU) under the CRD, headed by a State Nodal Officer (Additional Development Commissioner in the Commissionerate of Rural Development reporting to CRD), is responsible for allocation of targets, implementation, monitoring and supervising the quality of construction of houses in the State. The District Programme Management Unit (DPMU) in District Panchayats (DPs) finalises block wise Permanent Wait List<sup>11</sup> (PWL), monitors the implementation at block level, arranges mason training, etc. The Block Programme Management Unit (BPMU) in the Block Panchayat (BP) is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Non-assessment of housing shortage, lack of transparency in identification of beneficiaries, lack of convergence, lack of technical and quality supervision, etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> List of beneficiaries finally approved by Grama Panchayats under the Scheme

responsible for registration of beneficiaries included in the PWL, issuing sanction orders for house construction, reporting progress of construction through the Management Information System AwaasSoft<sup>12</sup>, etc.

## 2.1.3. Objectives, Scope and Methodology of Audit

The Compliance Audit was conducted from May 2019 to September 2019 covering the period 2016-19 to examine whether the scheme was implemented as per the Framework for Implementation of PMAY-G (Guidelines) issued by the Ministry of Rural Development, Government of India and relevant Government orders and circulars. The audit methodology included verification of records in SPMU/Commissionerate of Rural Development, DPMU/Poverty Alleviation Units of DPs and BPMU/BPs, joint physical verification and issue of audit enquiries.

The Entry Conference was held on 27 June 2019 with the Additional Chief Secretary, Local Self-Government Department (LSGD) wherein the audit objectives, scope and methodology were discussed and agreed upon. The Exit Conference was held on 22 October 2020, in which the audit findings were discussed with the Principal Secretary, LSGD. Four districts, *viz.*, Thiruvananthapuram, Alappuzha, Thrissur and Kozhikode were statistically selected using Simple Random Sampling Without Replacement (SRSWOR) technique. Seventeen BPs (30 *per cent* of BPs from each district, subject to a minimum of four) were selected for detailed scrutiny on the basis of expenditure incurred (**Appendix 2.1**). Entire records of beneficiaries from all Grama Panchayats (GPs) in the selected BPs were verified. Joint field verification of 275 houses belonging to 10 *per cent* of the beneficiaries subject to a minimum of 10<sup>13</sup> beneficiaries, selected randomly, within each BP was also carried out during the course of audit.

## 2.1.4. Funding

PMAY-G is funded on cost-sharing basis between GoI and GoK in the ratio 60:40. Annual allocation to the State was based on the Annual Action Plan (AAP) approved by GoI. It was envisaged that the State would, after due verification at the GP level, finalise the number of houses to be constructed in three years from 2016-17 to 2018-19. The State was to propose the annual target with respect to the overall number of houses that were to be completed in three years.

GoK was mandated to deposit the GoI allocation of scheme funds and the state share into a Savings Bank account maintained with a scheduled commercial bank like State Bank of India, which was designated as the State Nodal Account (SNA) under the Scheme. The unit cost, fixed at ₹1.20 lakh per house was envisaged to be paid from the SNA to the approved bank account of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> AwaasSoft is an e-Governance solution for PMAY-G, developed by Ministry of Rural Development in collaboration with National Informatics Centre (NIC).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> The beneficiaries would include a minimum of two from SC/ST/Minority

beneficiaries in three instalments. During the period 2016-19, against ₹151.89 crore received from GoI and GoK in the State Nodal Account, ₹194.82 crore<sup>14</sup> was booked as expenditure on the scheme. GoK was to further supplement the unit cost of construction by providing additional financial assistance to General/Scheduled Caste (SC)/Scheduled Tribe (ST) categories<sup>15</sup> in five instalments, through Local Self-Government Institutions (LSGIs) and Scheduled Castes/Scheduled Tribes Development Department.

### Audit Findings

Audit examination of the implementation of the scheme in Kerala revealed the following.

# 2.1.5. Planning

#### 2.1.5.1. Defective selection of beneficiaries

The Framework for Implementation of PMAY-G recognised the need for fairness and transparency in identification and selection of beneficiaries for realising the goal of 'Housing for All'. The Socio-Economic Caste Census 2011 (SECC) of Ministry of Rural Development identified all households without a house and households living in zero, one or two room houses with kutcha wall and kutcha roof. As envisaged in the PMAY-G guidelines, a system generated list of 1,68,747 potential beneficiary households was generated from the SECC after applying stipulated housing deprivation and exclusion/inclusion parameters. The beneficiaries in each category viz., SC, ST, Minorities and others were further prioritised<sup>16</sup> and a category-wise priority list was circulated (June 2016) by each BP to the GPs under its jurisdiction, for verification by Grama Sabhas. The GPs, after excluding households with pucca houses, migrated/expired beneficiaries, beneficiaries with no legal successor, etc., from the system generated list, furnished (July 2016) the category-wise prioritised beneficiary list of 75,709 households to the BPs, assigning distinct rank to each household. Thus, a Permanent Wait List (PWL) of 75,709 PMAY-G beneficiaries for the State was finalised and uploaded in AwaasSoft by BPMU in August 2016.

Meanwhile, GoI fixed (June 2016) an initial target of 24,341 houses for construction in 2016-17, which was later (January 2017) enhanced to 32,559. A target of 9,872 houses was also set by GoI (May 2017) for the financial year 2017-18. Against the total physical target of 42,431, GoI released ₹121.90 crore as first instalment of funds for the year 2016-17.

The details of target and achievement as on March 2019 are given in Table 2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Additional expenditure of ₹42.93 crore was met from the balance available in the IAY account.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> 2016-17 – General - ₹0.80 lakh; SC - ₹1.80 lakh; ST - ₹2.30 lakh

<sup>2017-18 –</sup> General and SC - ₹2.80 lakh; ST - ₹4.80 lakh

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Prioritised on the basis of housing deprivation parameters, compulsory inclusion parameters and cumulative deprivation scores from SECC data.

Year	Target		Sanctioned	l		Incomplete		
rear		SC/ST	Others	Total	SC/ST	Others	Total	houses
2016-17	32559	4912	8414	13326	4613	8029	12642	684
2017-18	9872	1443	2518	3961	1183	2276	3459	502
2018-19 <sup>17</sup>	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	42431	6355	10932	17287	5796	10305	16101	1186

Table 2.1: Details of target and achievement	of number of houses under PMAY-G
--	----------------------------------

(Source: State Programme Management Unit)

Audit examined the reasons for GoK sanctioning only 17,287 houses (40.74 *per cent*) during 2016-18 against the target of 42,431 set by GoI. It was noticed that the Block Panchayats reckoned (April 2017) only 30,300 out of the 75,709 beneficiaries identified in the PWL as eligible for houses under the scheme. Audit was informed that the remaining 45,409 beneficiaries in the PWL were subsequently found ineligible due to various reasons like possession of pucca house, non-possession of valid document for land, migration to other GPs, etc. Scrutiny of records by Audit in the test checked 17 BPs revealed that only 2,208 (19.06 *per cent*) of 11,587 beneficiaries in the PWL were eligible for houses under the Scheme, as the remaining beneficiaries turned ineligible due to the reasons mentioned above.

Audit observed that it was the responsibility of GPs to verify the facts based on which the households were identified as eligible. The failure of GPs to ensure the eligibility of beneficiaries resulted in inclusion of ineligible beneficiaries in the PWL. This deprived the genuine beneficiaries of the benefits of the scheme and also led to loss of financial assistance from GoI due to non-fulfilment of target.

While all the 17 test checked BPs admitted that the beneficiary list was defective, Kilimanoor and Aryad BPs stated that the time allowed to the GPs for verification of SECC list was also inadequate, which led to the inability of GPs to properly identify the households, since SECC data did not provide ward number, address, details of family, etc. Audit is of the view that, had the GPs exercised due diligence in preparing and updating the PWL by timely identification/inclusion of genuine beneficiaries, the annual targets for 2016-17 and 2017-18 could have been realised in time, which would have enabled fixing of target for 2018-19.

#### 2.1.5.2. Shortfall in achievement of category-wise targets

Paragraph 3.4.1 of the guidelines stipulated GoI to fix physical targets for achievement during a year. Further, it was stipulated that 60 *per cent* of target allocated to each State should be earmarked for SC/ST, subject to availability of eligible PMAY-G beneficiaries as per SECC 2011 as verified by the Grama Sabha. The proportion of SC/ST within the earmarked targets was to be decided by the State Government. Besides, allocation of targets for Minorities was to be on the basis of the proportionate rural population of Minorities in the State as per Census 2011 data. It was further stated that States, to the extent possible,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> No target was fixed for 2018-19 due to non-achievement of targets for previous years

may ensure that three *per cent* of beneficiaries were Persons with Disabilities (PwD). Audit observed that besides not being able to meet the SC/ST target for want of beneficiaries in the PWL, the requirement of other social categories like 'Minorities' was also not met, as shown in **Table** 2.2.

Year	Target	SC		ST		Minorities		PwD		Others	
		Target	Sanction	Target	Sanction	Target	Sanction	Target	Sanction	Target	Sanction
2016-17	32559	12932	3863	6604	1049	8987	4297	0	167	4036	3950
2010-17	32339	(39.72%)	(11.86%)	(20.28%)	(3.22%)	(27.60%)	(13.20%)	0	107	(12.40%)	(12.13%)
2017 19	0972	3921	1237	2002	206	2725	1082	0	25	1224	1401
2017-18	9872	(39.72%)	(12.53%)	(20.28%)	(2.09%)	(27.60%)	(10.96%)	0	35	(12.40%)	(14.19%)
TOTAL	42431	16853	5100	8606	1255	11712	5379	0	202	5260	5351
		(39.72%)	(12.02%)	(20.28%)	(2.96%)	(27.60%)	(12.68%)	0	202	(12.40%)	(12.61%)

Table 2.2: Analysis of sanction of houses against target among different categories

(Source: Data obtained from SPMU)

#### 2.1.6. Implementation

Audit noticed significant deficiencies in the implementation of the Scheme as detailed in the following paragraphs:

#### 2.1.6.1. Sanctioning of houses in deviation of guidelines

As stated under paragraph 2.1.5.1 of this report, GoK sanctioned 17,287 houses against the targeted 42,431 houses in the State. Audit noticed deficiencies in implementation of the Scheme, as shown below.

#### Failure to provide land to landless beneficiaries

Paragraph 5.2.2 of the Guidelines stipulated that, upon finalisation of the Permanent Wait List, the Government should ensure provision of land to the landless beneficiaries. Audit noticed that 5,712 landless beneficiaries were deprived of houses since GoK did not make land available for house construction. The State Project Management Unit (SPMU) stated that there were no schemes for providing land to landless beneficiaries included in the PWL in the State and also in three-tier Panchayats. The Principal Secretary (LSGD) stated in the Exit Conference (October 2020) that though decision was taken at the cabinet level to identify land belonging to various departments that could be made available to these beneficiaries, the Departments were reluctant to handover these lands. The reply is not tenable as it was the responsibility of the State/GPs to ensure availability of Government land or any other land including Panchayat common land, community land or land belonging to other local authorities for building houses for these landless beneficiaries as stipulated in the Guidelines of the scheme.

#### Sanctioning of houses to beneficiaries not in possession of land

PMAY-G envisaged that the State Government would ensure that the landless beneficiary was provided land from Government land/any other land including public land. Scrutiny of records revealed that houses were sanctioned to the beneficiary households who did not own any land for house construction as shown in **Table** 2.3.

Names of Block Panchayats	Number of houses sanctioned to beneficiaries without land in their possession	Remarks			
Kilimanoor, Pothencode, Chirayinkeezh, Chalakudy, Balussery	43 houses	Houses were sanctioned on the basis of Village Officer's certificate that the beneficiary had been residing in the land for eight years.			
Pothencode, Nedumangad	18 houses	Houses were constructed in Government <i>puramboke</i> land on the basis of possession certificate issued by Tahsildar certifying that they were occupying the land before 1992. Audit observed that the possession certificate clearly stated that it was not to be reckoned as Ownership Certificate.			
Kilimanoor, Nedumangad, Chirayinkeezh	15 houses	Houses sanctioned to beneficiaries in land owned by married daughters and grand- daughters. It was not ensured that married daughters did not possess pucca houses elsewhere.			
Pothencode, Kilimanoor, Bharanikkavu, Nedumangad	12 houses	Houses sanctioned without any documentary evidence establishing ownership of land.			

# Table 2.3: Details of houses sanctioned to beneficiaries without land in their possession

(Source: Data obtained from test checked BPs)

The allotment of houses to beneficiary households who did not possess land was irregular. Audit observed that stipulations contained in agreements reached between the beneficiaries and BPs to recover the financial assistance paid with penal interest, in the event of alienation of house before 12 years cannot be executed in such instances where the land is not in the name of the beneficiary.

## Sanctioning of houses in the name of male members

The guidelines stipulate that houses are to be allotted in the joint name of husband and wife except in the case of a widow/unmarried/separated person or solely in the name of woman. Audit scrutiny of records in 15 out of 17 test checked BPs revealed that 133 houses were allotted in the name of male members though their households included female members also. Audit also confirmed through field verification that 26 out of 275 houses were allotted to male members though eligible female members were part of the family.

The BPs stated that allotments were made in the names of male members of the family as only male members were included in the SECC list 2011. The reply is not tenable since houses were to be allotted to households in SECC in the joint name of husband and wife or solely in the name of the wife.

# 2.1.6.2. Construction of houses without obtaining building permit from GPs and clearance from Kerala Coastal Zone Management Authority

Rule 4(2) of the Kerala Panchayat Building Rules, 2011 (KPBR) makes it mandatory for persons to obtain permits<sup>18</sup> from the Secretary of the GP prior to construction of houses. It was observed that 543 houses in 28 Category I GPs in nine test checked BPs<sup>19</sup> were constructed without obtaining permits. Also, Rule 6(6) and Rule 26(4) of KPBR 2011 required the GPs to ensure mandatory Coastal Regulation Zone (CRZ) clearance from Kerala Coastal Zone Management Authority (KCZMA) before issuing the building permits in CRZ.

Audit noticed that 43 houses constructed in CRZ in three BPs<sup>20</sup> were sanctioned without obtaining mandatory clearance from the KCZMA. Audit noticed during joint field inspection in Ambalappuzha BP that a partially constructed house on the sea shore, sanctioned by the BP in a designated CRZ without obtaining clearance from the KCZMA, was washed away during high tide. The Government stated in the Exit Conference (October 2020) that building permit was not sought when construction was done for replacing existing dilapidated houses in coastal area. The reply is not tenable as the implementing agencies need to comply with stipulated statutory provisions and ensure compliance to rule of law.

### 2.1.6.3. Construction of houses with extensive plinth area

To ensure that the assistance is targeted at those who are genuinely deprived of housing, scheme guidelines envisaged selection of beneficiaries using specific housing deprivation parameters in SECC 2011 data, which was to be verified by Grama Sabhas. Further, the beneficiary was to be assisted by a bouquet of house design typologies, to ensure that he/she does not over-construct in the initial stages of construction. Pucca houses with minimum area of 25 sq.m including toilet and kitchen were to be constructed under the scheme. No limit as regards the maximum plinth area was fixed by GoI. GoK, while providing additional assistance upto ₹2.30 lakh<sup>21</sup> to beneficiaries under the scheme, fixed the maximum area as 66 sq.m in 2016-17, which was subsequently reduced to 37 sq.m in 2017-18.

Audit observed construction of houses by beneficiaries which exceeded the stipulated specifications. Joint verification conducted by Audit revealed that in six test checked BPs, the plinth area of 17 houses (**Appendix 2.2**) was above 66 sq.m. It was noticed that Koduvally BP and Kilimanoor BP stopped payment of further financial assistance to three and one beneficiaries respectively, citing plinth area beyond permissible limits. However, no similar action was seen taken in the remaining cases of violations noticed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> As per Rule 10 (xiii) of KPBR, only residential buildings with total built up area upto 100 sq.m in Category II Village Panchayats are exempted from obtaining building permits.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Ambalappuzha, Balussery, Chirayinkeezh, Mullassery, Nedumangad, Panthalayani, Pothencode, Koduvally and Tuneri

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ambalappuzha, Chirayinkeezh and Pothencode

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Category-wise additional financial assistance by GoK:

<sup>2016-17 –</sup> General - ₹0.80 lakh; SC - ₹1.80 lakh; ST - ₹2.30 lakh

Three BPs<sup>22</sup> stated that assistance was provided to the above beneficiaries as they were included in SECC 2011 and that GPs also considered them as eligible for inclusion in the PWL furnished to BPs in 2016-17. The reply is not tenable, as the GPs were responsible for considering only the genuinely deprived, houseless and households living in kutcha and dilapidated houses, after automatic exclusion of beneficiaries fulfilling any one of the 13 listed parameters. Audit observed that GoK accorded (December 2019) retrospective sanction to release the entire financial assistance to all houses constructed with plinth area exceeding permissible limits under PMAY-G. In view of the ability to over-construct houses without adhering to stipulated design typologies and the cost of construction exceeding the maximum permissible assistance, the possibility of these beneficiaries not fulfilling the mandated criteria for inclusion in PWL could not be ruled out.

### 2.1.6.4. Beneficiary support services

PMAY-G guidelines envisaged beneficiary support services for ensuring timely completion of quality houses within the available resources. These services included providing the beneficiaries with a bouquet of options of house designs suitable to local conditions, training of masons and skill certification, sourcing of construction material, support to old and disabled beneficiaries and facilitating loans upto ₹70,000 from banks at Differential Rates of Interest<sup>23</sup>.

- Availability of skilled masons in rural areas was considered as an imperative for construction of good quality houses by beneficiaries. The State was required to conduct mason training programmes organised by accredited training providers. The SPMU stated (September 2019) that against the target of 3,260 masons fixed by GoI for training during 2016-19, 343 masons were trained in 2018-19. In test checked BPs, no houses were seen constructed as a part of mason training programme during the implementation period from 2016-17 to 2018-19.
- Para 6.2.5.1 of Guidelines provided for BPs to take up the construction of houses of beneficiaries who are old or infirm or persons with disability and not in a position to get the house constructed on their own. Such houses were to be taken up as part of mason training programme or with the assistance of GPs. Audit observed that the BPs did not sanction houses to 393 beneficiaries in seven test checked BPs<sup>24</sup> citing reluctance of beneficiaries to undertake construction of houses themselves as they were destitute, old and infirm, etc. The failure of these BPs to sanction houses to such beneficiaries and take up construction of their houses as part of mason training programme/with assistance of GPs as envisaged in the guidelines was not justifiable.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Koduvally, Balussery and Tuneri

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Banks provide financing upto ₹15,000 at a concessional rate of interest @ four *per cent* per annum to the weaker sections of the community for engaging in productive and gainful activities.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Bharanikkavu, Chalakudy, Chirayinkeezh, Chowannur, Kodakara, Mullassery and Pothencode

 The guidelines provided for facilitating willing beneficiaries to avail loan upto ₹70,000 at Differential Rates of Interest or otherwise by coordinating with State/District Level Bankers Committees for construction of houses. Audit noticed that none of the test checked BPs facilitated loans to beneficiaries, as envisaged in the guidelines. Field verification revealed that 51 beneficiaries in 14 BPs<sup>25</sup> had availed loans from Non-Banking Financial Institutions, at higher rates of interest. The Government stated in the Exit Conference (October 2020) that the banks were not willing to provide loans to beneficiaries at Differential Rates of Interest without collateral security. The reply is not acceptable as it was the responsibility of the Government to take up the matter with banks and facilitate loans at reduced interest rates as envisaged in scheme guidelines.

#### 2.1.7. Convergence

The guidelines provided for convergence of PMAY-G with other GoI and GoK schemes so that the benefits of those schemes were available to the beneficiaries of PMAY-G. Thus, construction of toilets for houses, access to safe drinking water, electricity and gas connection, etc., were to be accessed through convergence with schemes like Swachh Bharat Mission, National Rural Drinking Water Programme (NRDWP), Deen Dayal Upadhyay Gram Jyoti Yojana (DDUGJY), Pradhan Mantri Ujjwala Yojana (PMUY), or other schemes of State/GPs. The guidelines also required BPs to provide support of 90 person days' unskilled wage employment at the current rates to a PMAY-G beneficiary for construction of his/her house in convergence with Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Scheme (MGNREGS).

Audit observed that effective convergence was not achieved in the State. In the test checked BPs, toilets in only 734 out of 2,054 houses were constructed in convergence with other schemes. Field verification also revealed that 42 out of 275 houses inspected were without toilet facility and not covered under Swachh Bharat Mission/MGNREGS. While 49 beneficiaries who were eligible to be provided with free LPG<sup>26</sup> connection under PMUY lacked the facility, seven beneficiaries did not have access to drinking water facility and 21 beneficiaries lacked electricity connection (**Appendix 2.3**), which could be provided under NRDWP/DDUGJY/other schemes of State/GPs.

#### 2.1.8. Monitoring and Evaluation

#### 2.1.8.1. Incomplete construction of Houses

As of March 2019, 1,186 houses remained incomplete across the state. The PMAY-G guidelines envisaged providing support services to beneficiaries like mapping of trained masons to individual beneficiaries, arranging construction

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ambalappuzha, Aryad, Balussery, Bharanikkavu, Champakulam, Chavakkad, Chirayinkeezh, Chowannur, Kilimanoor, Kodakara, Koduvally, Nedumangad, Pothencode and Tuneri

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Liquified Petroleum Gas

material, facilitating loans, etc., to ensure timely completion of houses and to avoid escalation in costs. However, no such action was taken by BPs in this regard. In the test checked BPs, 2,054 out of 2,208 sanctioned houses were completed. One hundred and forty-seven houses sanctioned in 2016-17 and 2017-18 remained incomplete, despite spending ₹2.67 crore (March 2019).

The test checked BPs stated that beneficiaries, besides their inability to raise funds for construction, diverted the housing assistance under the scheme to meet other expenses like hospitalisation, marriage of dependents, increased labour cost due to remoteness of site, etc. The reply is not acceptable in view of the fact that the houses could have been completed in time, had the BPs monitored the construction activities closely and provided constant handholding in the form of beneficiary support services, as envisaged in the guidelines.

# 2.1.8.2. Defective reporting in MIS

• The PMAY-G guidelines envisaged a robust monitoring mechanism for performance as well as the processes under the scheme. Monitoring under PMAY-G was to be done through reports generated in AwaasSoft. The physical progress of stage-wise construction of houses was verified and monitored through geo-referenced date and time stamped photographs, captured using the mobile based application Awaas App and uploaded to AwaasSoft by BPs. Irregularities noticed in the uploading of data by three BPs are shown in **Table** 2.4.

Name of BP	Audit observation
Balussery	Instead of constructing a new house, the beneficiary repaired an existing house. The BP irregularly uploaded the same photo of the house on AwaasSoft to denote stage prior to construction as well as with status shown as 'completed'.
Champakulam	The beneficiary, instead of constructing a new house, upgraded her asbestos cement roof into a galvanised iron sheet roof over the existing structure upto lintel level. The lintel level construction, which already existed, was geo-tagged and uploaded by the BP, on the date of sanction of house. The BP replied that the photo at foundation level could not be uploaded in the MIS due to technical difficulties in geo-tagging at the time of completion of foundation. The reply is not acceptable as the building upto lintel level already existed at the site on the date of sanction.
Nedumangad	Joint site verification revealed that a house was seen left incomplete and abandoned. However, the photograph of a completed and painted house was uploaded on AwaasSoft without geo-tagging, with the status shown as 'completed'. In two other cases also, printed photographs of incomplete houses were uploaded with status recorded as 'completed'. The Secretary of BP stated that they had uploaded the photographs given by the beneficiaries. The reply is not acceptable since completion of houses was to be ensured by the BPs prior to uploading.

#### Table 2.4: Irregularities noticed in the uploading of data

(Source: Data obtained from test checked BPs)

Instances of misreporting wherein houses shown as completed in MIS seen lacking in facilities were noticed during field verification in other BPs also (**Appendix 2.3**) which clearly reveals misrepresentation of facts for availing ineligible benefits under the scheme. Connivance of officials in BPs in the above instances could not be ruled out.

As per Guidelines, it is mandatory to provide support of 90 person days' unskilled wage employment at the current rates to a PMAY-G beneficiary for construction of the house in convergence with MGNREGS. Server-to-server integration of two MIS - AwaasSoft of PMAY-G and NREGA soft of MGNREGS was developed so that work order for construction of house was automatically generated on NREGA soft, once the sanction of house was issued on AwaasSoft. To ensure 90 person days of work to the beneficiary, convergence reports of MGNREGS are displayed in AwaasSoft. Audit observed that in respect of 845 completed houses in 13 BPs<sup>27</sup> out of the test checked BPs, person days as per convergence report generated in AwaasSoft were less than the entitled 90 days for each house. The BPs replied that the work order was not reflected in the convergence report due to lack of technical knowledge of staff engaged in data entry pertaining to MGNREGS. The reply is not tenable in view of the fact that software integration of MIS of both the schemes was already in place and the BPs had to ensure that work order for construction of house was generated on MGNREGS automatically, once the sanction of house was issued on AwaasSoft.

### 2.1.8.3. Social Audit

Social Audit of PMAY-G was envisaged as a continuous and ongoing process involving public vigilance and verification of implementation of the Scheme. Social Audit Units set up by the State under Mahatma Gandhi National Rural Employment Guarantee Act were to facilitate conduct of Social Audit of PMAY-G. However, no action was taken to facilitate Social Audit of PMAY-G scheme as envisaged in the guidelines. Absence of Social Audit deprives the Government and public of the chance to ensure that the physical and financial benefits envisaged under the scheme were actually received by the beneficiaries.

#### 2.1.8.4. Setting up of State/District level Monitoring Committees

The Guidelines envisaged constitution of committees, both at State and district level to ensure direction and oversight in the implementation of PMAY-G as per the Annual Action Plan. The composition of the committee at the State and district level was to be decided by GoK. The State level committee was to be chaired by the Chief Secretary and the district level committee was to be chaired by the District Collector. Audit observed that no committees at State and district level were constituted for the purpose of monitoring the scheme, as envisaged.

The SPMU, while agreeing that no committees were constituted, stated (June 2020) that monitoring was effected through reports generated in MIS. Audit was informed that SPMU had conducted review meetings and video conferences with the Programme Management Units which were the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Ambalappuzha, Aryad, Balussery, Bharanikkavu, Chalakudy, Champakulam, Chirayinkeezh, Kilimanoor, Kodakara, Koduvally, Mullassery, Pothencode and Nedumangad.

implementing agencies at district and block level, to monitor the progress of house construction.

The reply is not acceptable since the committees with public representatives, the Chief Secretary at State level and District Collector at district level, if constituted, could have provided directions to implementing units and oversight on components in the Annual Action Plan. Further, Audit had noticed lapses and irregularities in the uploading of data in MIS, which would adversely impact effective monitoring of the scheme.

## 2.1.9. Financial management

The Guidelines envisaged the annual GoI allocation to be released to States in two instalments. While 50 *per cent* of total annual allocation was to be released by GoI as the first instalment, the second instalment was to be reckoned on the balance of the annual allocation after making applicable deductions on account of shortfall in state share, etc.

The details of receipts and expenditure from the State Nodal Account (SNA) maintained for the scheme, are shown in **Table** 2.5.

# Table 2.5: Details of receipts and expenditure from the State Nodal Account maintained for the Scheme

									( <b>₹</b> in crore)
Year	Amount Allotted	Amount Released		Amount credited into SNA		Expenditure	Additional Assistance by GoK through PRIs and SC/ST Department		Total
		GoI share	GoK share	GoI share	GoK share	from SNA	Allocated	Expenditure	Expenditure
2016-17	243.80	100.49	60.75	91.14	60.75	49.47	300.03	112.68	162.15
2017-18	73.92	21.41 <sup>28</sup>	0	0	0	102.83	104.69	52.68	155.51
2018-19	Nil	0	0	0	0	42.52	22.16	13.41	55.93
Total	317.72	121.90	60.75	91.14	60.75	194.82*	426.88	178.77	373.59

\* The excess expenditure was met from balance of IAY fund in SNA (Source: Data furnished by CRD and IKM)

#### 2.1.9.1. Loss of GoI assistance of ₹195.82 crore

GoI fixed 32,559 houses as the target for construction of houses in 2016-17 against which GoK sanctioned 13,326 houses. As shown in **Table** 2.5, though the first instalment of ₹121.90 crore (including administrative cost of four *per cent*) for 2016-17 was released by GoI, GoK failed to receive the second instalment of ₹121.90 crore for the year 2016-17. Also, against the target of 9,872 houses set by GoI for construction in 2017-18, GoK sanctioned 3,961 houses only. GoI share for 2017-18 of ₹73.92 crore was also not received by the State. The proposal submitted by GoK to GoI in March 2017 seeking second instalment for 2016-17 stated that, against the requisite 95 *per cent* of houses to be sanctioned against target, GoK had sanctioned only 27.42 *per cent*. Similarly, against the requirement of completion of 80 *per cent* of sanctioned houses in 2016-17, achievement was only 69.22 *per cent*. Audit observed that GoK had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> ₹21.41 crore, being balance amount of first instalment for 2016-17, was received from GoI in 2017-18.

to forego GoI assistance of ₹195.82 crore<sup>29</sup> due to its failure to attain physical and financial progress as prescribed by GoI.

# 2.1.9.2. Short/Excess release of share of additional assistance by Grama Panchayats and District Panchayats to Block Panchayats

Against the GoI assistance of ₹72,000 per unit for construction of houses under PMAY-G, GoK provided additional assistance upto ₹4,80,000 to each beneficiary besides State share of ₹48,000. The additional assistance as fixed by GoK from time to time, was to be transferred by the Grama Panchayats (GPs) and District Panchayats (DPs) to the Block Panchayats (BPs), for eventual distribution among beneficiaries (**Appendix 2.4**).

Audit scrutiny revealed short/excess payment of prescribed share of additional assistance by GPs and DPs to BPs. In test checked 14 BPs, 43 GPs (**Appendix 2.5**) paid less than the prescribed share of additional assistance to BPs. Short payment upto 100 *per cent* was noticed in these GPs.

Also, 38 GPs (**Appendix 2.6**) paid additional assistance to BPs in excess of the required share and the excess payment ranged from four *per cent* to 296 *per cent*. Eight<sup>30</sup> BPs received less than the required share from DPs and nine BPs<sup>31</sup> received excess share from DPs.

The short/excess payment of additional assistance to BPs could impact upon the payment of eligible financial assistance to beneficiaries. In test checked BPs, 401 beneficiaries who had completed construction of their houses were yet to receive additional assistance of ₹1.74 crore (March 2019). Also, 159 beneficiaries in 12 BPs<sup>32</sup> were paid additional assistance of ₹1.08 crore in excess of the amount due to them.

#### 2.1.10. Conclusion

The PMAY-G scheme was launched to address deficiencies noticed in implementation of erstwhile Indira Awaas Yojana (IAY). The Compliance Audit revealed that these deficiencies, *viz.*, non-assessment of housing shortage, lack of convergence, lack of technical and quality supervision, etc., persisted in the implementation of PMAY-G scheme also. The GPs had failed to ensure the selection of eligible beneficiaries in the Permanent Wait List, assist the old and infirm in construction of houses, identify land to landless and converge the schemes for access to basic amenities. Irregular sanctioning of houses in the name of male members of the family and failure to facilitate loans to beneficiaries by BPs were also noticed. Instances of construction of houses without obtaining building permit from GPs and clearance from Kerala Coastal

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> ₹317.72 crore - ₹121.90 crore

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Ambalappuzha, Aryad, Bharanikkavu, Chalakudy, Champakulam, Chavakkad, Chirayinkeezh and Kilimanoor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Balussery, Chowannur, Kodakara, Koduvally, Mullassery, Nedumangad, Panthalayani, Pothencode and Tuneri

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Balussery, Bharanikkavu, Champakulam, Chavakkad, Chirayinkeezh, Chowannur, Kodakara, Koduvally, Mullassery, Nedumangad, Pothencode, and Tuneri.

Zone Management Authority were seen. The State lost GoI assistance of ₹195.82 crore during 2016-18 due to its failure to attain physical and financial progress prescribed by GoI. Monitoring was also deficient at various levels of Programme Management Units.

# FAILURE OF OVERSIGHT/ADMINISTRATIVE CONTROLS

# HEALTH AND FAMILY WELFARE DEPARTMENT

2.2. Misappropriation of Government money in General Hospital, Neyyattinkara, District Hospital, Mavelikkara and suspected misappropriation in Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram

Failure to adhere to codal provisions and lax supervisory controls resulted in misappropriation of ₹1.84 lakh in the General Hospital, Neyyattinkara, ₹6.46 lakh in the District Hospital, Mavelikkara and suspected misappropriation of ₹0.83 lakh in Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram

Rule 92 (a) (ii) to (iv) of the Kerala Treasury Code (KTC) requires Government officers who handle cash to enter all monetary transactions in the cash book as soon as they occur and get these attested by the Head of Office in token of check. The Head of Office should verify the totalling of the cash book or have this done by some responsible subordinate other than the writer of the cash book and initial them as correct. At the end of each month, the Head of Office should verify the cash balance in the cash book and record a signed and dated certificate to that effect. The KTC further stipulates that a Government servant who receives money on behalf of the Government, shall remit it into the treasury or the Bank on the day of receipt or as soon afterwards, as is possible.

The Kerala Financial Code (KFC) also stipulates that if the Head of Office suspects defalcation or loss of public moneys which involved his office or in which a Government servant subordinate to him was involved, he should immediately send a preliminary report to the Accountant General and to the Head of the Department. After sending these preliminary reports, the Head of Office should investigate the matter fully without delay and take further action, including fixing and enforcing responsibility for losses. The KFC also requires the Head of Office to report instances of misappropriation to the Vigilance and Anti-Corruption Bureau (VACB) and simultaneously inform the District Collector, the Additional District Magistrate and the Head of the Department that the matter had been reported to the VACB.

In Government hospitals, Hospital Management Committees (HMC) are constituted to ensure development and better functioning and

improvement of hospitals. All receipts by way of charges for laboratory tests, X-ray, ambulance service, outpatient/inpatient fees, etc., are deposited into the bank account of the HMC, maintained for the purpose. All expenditure pertaining to the HMC is met by withdrawal from the bank account. While the Clerk in the HMC was responsible for recording all these transactions daily in the cash book, the Superintendent of the hospital was to ensure and attest correctness of recording of these transactions in the cash book.

Audit observed that failure to adhere to codal provisions coupled with lax supervisory controls resulted in misappropriation of Government money in the General Hospital (GH) Neyyattinkara<sup>33</sup> and District Hospital (DH) Mavelikkara<sup>34</sup>. An instance of suspected misappropriation was also noticed in the Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram<sup>35</sup> as detailed below.

• General Hospital, Neyyattinkara

A scrutiny of the HMC cash book in the GH Neyyattinkara revealed that daily cash collection of the HMC was not fully deposited into the bank account, contrary to provisions of the KTC requiring Government servants to make remittances, on the day of receipt or immediately afterwards. Audit noticed that the Hospital Superintendent had detected (31 July 2017) a shortfall of ₹83,519 in the closing cash balance in the HMC cash book. The shortfall in cash was recovered from the Senior Clerk responsible for maintenance of the cash book, who remitted (18 August 2017) the misappropriated amount into the HMC bank account.

In view of the single instance of misappropriation detected by the Hospital Superintendent on 31 July 2017 and the large cash balances retained by the HMC in violation of norms, Audit conducted a detailed examination of the cash book for the period 01 January 2017 to 31 August 2018, which revealed a further misappropriation of  $\mathbb{R}$  one lakh. It was observed that on 28 July 2017, the opening balance of cash was  $\mathbb{R}3,26,970$  and cash receipts on the day amounted to  $\mathbb{R}35,321$ . Since  $\mathbb{R}41,000$  was deposited into the bank account the same day, the closing cash balance should have been  $\mathbb{R}3,21,291$ . However, the closing balance was understated and wrongly recorded as  $\mathbb{R}2,21,291$  on 28 July 2017 which was also reckoned as the opening balances were also seen to have been arrived at, based on the understatement of  $\mathbb{R}$  one lakh

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Audit conducted at General Hospital, Neyyattinkara in September 2018, covering the period 01 May 2017 to 31 August 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Audit conducted at District Hospital, Mavelikkara in December 2018, covering the period 01 October 2017 to 30 November 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Audit conducted at Taluk hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram in November 2019 covering the period 01 December 2018 to 31 October 2019.

on 28 July 2017. Thus, the Senior Clerk in this instance, misappropriated ₹ one lakh from the HMC accounts.

• District Hospital, Mavelikkara

In DH, Mavelikkara, test check of the entries made in the HMC cash book revealed that the closing balance of cash on 31 March 2018 was ₹6,80,479 after reckoning the day's collection of ₹10,020. However, the HMC Clerk recorded the opening balance of cash on 01 April 2018 as ₹10,020 thereby understating the balance by ₹6,70,459. Audit observed that the Superintendent of the Hospital attested the understated opening balance in the cash book on 01 April 2018, without verifying the previous day's cash balance.

In view of the suspected embezzlement of cash, Audit undertook a detailed examination of the cash book for the period 01 January 2016 to 25 July 2018 which included the period when the said Clerk was in charge of the HMC cash book viz. 23 August 2016 to 24 July 2018. It was noticed that the cash book for the period was not maintained and contained properly many corrections, overwriting, cancellation of entries, etc. Daily cash collections were not deposited in the Bank regularly by the Clerk, resulting in retention of large cash balances. Audit examination of the daily cash collection and connected bank statements revealed that the closing balance of cash in the HMC cash book on 24 July 2018 (when the HMC Clerk was relieved of her duties and transferred to Primary Health Centre, Nooranadu) should have been ₹6.67,623. However, the HMC Clerk handed over only ₹21,799 to the new cashier resulting in short accounting of ₹6,45,824 in the cash book. Thus, the HMC Clerk committed embezzlement of ₹6,45,824 in the DH, Mavelikkara.

• Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram

In Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram, Audit noticed probable misappropriation of ₹83,226 from the HMC accounts. Audit examination of the HMC cash book for the month of August 2019 revealed that ₹8,377 received by way of dialysis charges, lab charges, OP charges and ECG charges on various dates were not accounted in the cash book.

Upon identification of the suspected misappropriation of ₹8,377, Audit sought to examine records for the period 01 April 2017 (the day the Section Clerk assumed charge) to 31 October 2019. However, the consolidated daily collection register and the Department wise collection registers for the period 01 April 2017 to 12 July 2017 were not made available to Audit for scrutiny, citing that these were not handed over to the present Superintendent. Audit examination was therefore confined to the period 13 July 2017 to 31 October 2019. It was revealed during audit that entries were not made in the cash book on a daily basis and contained overwriting, cancellation of entries, etc. The cash book was changed twice (17 July 2019 and 09 September 2019) during the period under audit scrutiny. In both instances, the opening balance was shown as 'Nil' in the new cash book. In the first instance, against closing balance of ₹36,368 as on 16 July 2019, opening balance on 17 July 2019 was shown as 'Nil'. A note of the earlier Superintendent in the cash books indicated that the Section Clerk proceeded on unauthorised absence during various periods from 08 July 2019 and that the cash book was not shown to Superintendent from 01 May 2019. It was further recorded that entries upto 16 July 2019 were entered subsequently in the cash book by the Section Clerk on 25 August 2019.

In the second instance, a new cash book was opened by the present Superintendent from 09 September 2019 on the grounds that while taking over charge on 09 September 2019, the Section Clerk had not submitted vouchers for payment of ₹8,303 recorded in the cash book besides not handing over balance of cash in hand of ₹11,144.

Since the entries in the cash book were suspect, in order to rule out loss to the exchequer, Audit recast the cash book on the basis of daily collection registers/subsidiary registers. Audit thus observed that as on 31 October 2019, against the cash balance of ₹1,23,725 as reckoned by Audit, the cash balance shown in the cash book was only ₹40,499, resulting in suspected misappropriation of ₹83,226.

Consequent to communicating the findings of audit, Director of Health Services constituted a team under the supervision of the Finance Officer to verify the accounts and registers of HMC for the period from December 2018 to November 2019. The team detected short accounting of ₹1,49,747 in HMC accounts and recommended disciplinary action against the HMC Clerk and recovery of misappropriated amount along with 18 *per cent* interest.

Audit observed systemic deficiencies leading to the misappropriations. In GH, Neyyattinkara, the Hospital Superintendent, though aware of loss of public moneys, neither informed the Head of the Department and Accountant General nor initiated any action to investigate the matter fully as required under the KFC. In DH, Mavelikkara though the discrepancies noticed in the records were brought to the notice (September-November 2018) of District Medical Officer (Health), the Hospital Superintendent failed to initiate any action to investigate and quantify the loss to exchequer and fix responsibility for losses, as required under the KFC. In the Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram, the Hospital Superintendent did not follow up on the deficiencies in maintenance of the cash book and failed to identify and quantify the loss to the exchequer.

It was also seen that the Superintendents of the two Hospitals *viz.*, General Hospital, Neyyatinkara and District Hospital, Mavelikkara, did not comply with the stipulations in the KTC which required them to verify the daily totals in the cash book and at the end of each month, to verify the cash balances in the cash book and record a signed and dated certificate to that effect. In the case of Taluk Hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram, the Superintendent affixed his signature to the daily closing in the cash book without adequate verification, resulting in the suspected misappropriation. Further, the failure of the Superintendents of all the three hospitals to investigate the issue thoroughly and take further action including fixing and enforcing responsibility for losses and instead, attempting to regularise the difference, was in gross violation of the provisions contained in the KFC in this regard. Thus, non-compliance to the stipulations contained in the KTC facilitated the suspected embezzlement of Government money.

Instances of misappropriation in GH, Neyyattinkara and DH, Mavelikkara were brought to the notice of Government (July 2019). Government of Kerala (GoK) replied (January 2020) that in GH, Neyyattinkara the misappropriated amount of ₹ one lakh detected by Audit, has since been recovered from the Death cum Retirement Gratuity (DCRG) of the Head Clerk and that, as punishment, the then Hospital Superintendent was transferred to District Hospital, Kanhangad. Further, with reference to DH, Mavelikkara, GoK replied (January 2020) that consequent to the audit observation, the Head Clerk was suspended (December 2018) from service. Besides, it was informed that a detailed special audit conducted by Directorate of Health Services revealed a total liability of ₹14.69 lakh due to non-production of vouchers and receipts, short accounting, etc. The suspected misappropriation in Taluk hospital, Fort, Thiruvananthapuram was referred to GoK in June 2020. Despite reminders issued to GoK in August and December 2020, no reply was received (December 2020).

Government may evaluate and strengthen the existing internal control mechanisms in HMCs to safeguard against misappropriation of Government money.

# 2.3. Fraudulent drawal of salary of an employee on Leave Without Allowances at Primary Health Centre, Parambikulam, Palakkad

Failure of Medical Officer to adhere to the provisions of KTC and to ensure prompt updation of leave details in SPARK led to fraudulent drawal of salary of an employee on Leave Without Allowances at Primary Health Centre, Parambikulam, Palakkad

Rule 432 (a) of the Kerala Treasury Code stipulates that the Head of an Office is personally responsible for all moneys drawn as pay, leave salary, allowances, etc., on an establishment bill signed by him or on his behalf, until he has paid them to the persons who are entitled to receive them and has obtained their dated acknowledgements, duly stamped when necessary.

Further, the Acquittance Roll in Form TR 95 (Treasury Receipts) requires a certificate by the Drawing and Disbursing Officer (DDO) to the effect that acquittance has been obtained in respect of each amount paid, from the persons entitled to receive it.

The Kerala Service Rules specify that an official on leave without allowances would not be entitled to any leave salary. While conducting (June 2019) the audit of Primary Health Centre (PHC), Parambikulam for the period January 2013 to May 2019, Audit noticed an instance of fraudulent drawal of salary of an employee who had proceeded on Leave Without Allowances (LWA)<sup>36</sup>. The Director of Health Services sanctioned (December 2013) LWA for five years to the employee who was a Junior Health Inspector Grade II of PHC, Parambikulam for taking up employment abroad. Accordingly, the employee got relieved from the PHC, Parambikulam on 12 January 2014 and rejoined duty on 04 January 2019 at PHC, Akathethara in Palakkad district.

Audit observed that ₹78,575<sup>37</sup> was fraudulently drawn from the Consolidated Fund of the State during January, February and August 2014. The fraud was committed by irregularly including the name of the employee, who was on LWA, in the Detailed Pay Bill of PHC, Parambikulam generated through SPARK<sup>38</sup> for these months. A detailed scrutiny of the acquittance rolls for these months, prepared by the Senior Clerk of the PHC and duly certified by the Medical Officer revealed that after effecting deductions<sup>39</sup> of ₹10.481 from the salary of the employee, the net salary of ₹68,094 was misappropriated by forging the signature of the employee on two occasions (January and February 2014) and by recording the payment of salary for the month of August 2014 as 'remitted as per challan no:'. However, challans/particulars of challans in support of the remittance into treasury were not made available to Audit. Interestingly, the details of LWA availed by the employee were entered in SPARK only on 19 September 2019, even though LWA was availed during the period 12 January 2014 to 03 January 2019. Audit observed that failure of the Medical Officer who is also the DDO, to ensure that the details of LWA availed by the employee were entered promptly into SPARK, facilitated misappropriation of ₹68,094 by the Senior Clerk. Since the Medical Officer attested the correctness of entries made in the Acquittance roll, he is culpable in terms of Rule 432 (a) of the KTC. Thus, the failure of DDO to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Leave Without Allowances is a kind of leave admissible to any officer in regular employment of Government of Kerala in special circumstances such as when no other leave is by rule admissible or when other leave is admissible, but the officer concerned applies in writing for the grant of leave without allowances. An officer on leave without allowances is not entitled to any leave salary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Salary for the months of January 2014 (₹25,679), February 2014 (₹25,679) and August 2014 (₹27,217) drawn on 10.02.2014, 13.03.2014 and 04.09.2014 respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> From 2012-13 onwards, Government of Kerala made it mandatory for all Government departments to generate, Detailed Pay Bills of Government employees through a web-based application for automatic payroll processing *viz.*, Service and Payroll Administrative Repository of Kerala (SPARK).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Deductions like subscription to General Provident Fund (GPF), State Life Insurance (SLI), Group Insurance Scheme (GIS) and Life Insurance Corporation (LIC).

adhere to the provisions of KTC and to ensure prompt updation of LWA details in SPARK resulted in misappropriation of Government money.

Following the audit findings, the Directorate of Health Services conducted a special audit at the PHC, Parambikulam. While confirming (September 2019) the fact of misappropriation, Audit was informed that the Senior Clerk had committed the criminal offence of misusing the Departmental User ID and Password and that recommendation has since been made to GoK for initiating disciplinary action against the Senior Clerk and the Medical Officer of the PHC.

Government of Kerala agreed to the findings of audit (April 2020) and informed that the Senior Clerk was suspended (October 2019) from service. However, the fact remains that the misappropriated amount has not been recovered.

Government may take steps to strengthen the internal control mechanism and ensure timely updation of leave details in SPARK to avoid irregular drawal of salary.

# HIGHER EDUCATION DEPARTMENT

2.4. Commencement of Master of Physical Education course by Sree Sankaracharya University of Sanskrit, Kalady without obtaining the approval of the National Council for Teacher Education (NCTE) and continuation of the course even after denial of recognition by the NCTE

Sree Sankaracharya University of Sanskrit, Kalady offered Master of Physical Education (M.P.Ed) course without obtaining the approval of the National Council for Teacher Education (NCTE) in 2013-14. During 2013-18, 115 students were awarded M.P.Ed Degree by the University and despite denial of recognition by the NCTE in 2017, 80 students were further admitted to the academic year 2018-20

The National Council for Teacher Education (NCTE) is a statutory body of the Government of India set up under the National Council for Teacher Education Act, 1993 (NCTE Act) to formally oversee standards, procedures and processes in the teacher education programmes. The NCTE Act stipulates that any recognised institution intending to start any new course may apply to seek permission of the Regional Committee<sup>40</sup> concerned in such form and in such manner as may be determined by regulations. The Regional Committee may grant permission to the institution to offer the course if it is satisfied that such recognised institution has adequate financial resources, accommodation, library, qualified staff, laboratory and that it fulfils such other conditions required for proper conduct of the new course as may be determined by

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> 'Regional Committee' means a committee established under Section 20 of the NCTE Act.

regulations. Permission could also be denied by the Regional Committee if it is of the opinion that such institution does not fulfil the stipulated requirements.

The University Grants Commission (UGC) had also issued (March 2014) orders on Specification of Degrees which stipulated that all the Universities shall observe the minimum standards of instruction and prescribed norms for the grant of a degree as prescribed by the concerned statutory/regulating bodies such as UGC, All India Council for Technical Education, NCTE, etc., in their respective notifications/regulations. The order also states that a degree awarded in contravention to this notification shall be deemed to be an unspecified degree.

Sree Sankaracharya University of Sanskrit (SSUS), Kalady, Ernakulam District commenced a Master of Physical Education (M.P.Ed) course of two-year duration from the academic year 2013-14. It was seen that against 125 students who enrolled for the course during 2013-14 to 2017-18, 115 students were declared to have passed and awarded degrees by the University. Also, 80 students who had obtained admission during the academic years 2018-20 are yet to appear for the examinations. Audit noticed that the degree of M.P.Ed did not figure in the list of various degrees that could be awarded by the University under Chapter XII of SSUS Statutes, 1997. The University was therefore ineligible to issue degrees for the same.

Further, it was seen that the SSUS, Kalady commenced the M.P.Ed course from the academic year 2013-14 without obtaining the mandatory approval of the NCTE for commencement of the course. It was only for the academic session 2016-17 that it first submitted (May 2015), an application to NCTE seeking recognition of its course. The application was rejected (February 2017) by the Southern Regional Committee (SRC) of NCTE citing non-compliance to the stipulated staff pattern<sup>41</sup>. The SSUS, Kalady appealed (April 2017) against the order of the SRC to the Appeal Committee which confirmed (August 2017) the order issued by the SRC. The Appeal Committee also highlighted the glaring irregularity of a University starting a course without a formal recognition order issued by the NCTE.

Audit also observed that the SSUS, Kalady continued to admit students to the M.P.Ed course during 2018-19 and 2019-20 even though the course was refused recognition by NCTE, and 80 students were enrolled during this period. Interestingly, it was seen that even as of January 2019, the Department of Physical Education at SSUS, Kalady continued to be understaffed and had only one Associate Professor, two Assistant Professors and two Guest Lecturers as against the stipulated one Professor, two Associate Professors, three Assistant Professors and three part-time Sports trainers. Thus, neither the SSUS, Kalady nor the Government has taken any serious steps to address the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> As per NCTE Regulations, 2014 the approved staff pattern for M.P.Ed is one Professor, two Associate Professors, three Assistant Professors and three part-time Sports Trainers. The SRC stated that staff pattern at SSUS, Kalady was not as per norms as only four faculty members were full-time employees while the other three faculty members were part-time employees. Also, one Associate Professor was required to be appointed.

concerns raised by the NCTE while rejecting the application of SSUS for recognition.

Laxity on the part of SSUS, Kalady to adhere to norms resulted in refusal of recognition by NCTE for M.P.Ed course. The decision of SSUS, Kalady to commence the M.P.Ed course without obtaining mandatory approval of NCTE was irregular. Despite subsequent denial of recognition by the NCTE, SSUS, Kalady persisted with offering the course and continued to admit students in blatant violation of the regulations laid down by the NCTE. Consequently, the M.P.Ed degrees awarded by the University to 115 students during 2014-15 to 2017-18 are deemed to be unspecified degrees as per the UGC order on Specification of Degrees.

Vice Chancellor, SSUS, Kalady stated (June 2020) that, GoI has passed NCTE (Amendment) Act, 2019 as a measure to grant retrospective recognition and permission to institutions offering course or training in teacher education funded by Central or State Government. In accordance with the relaxation as envisaged in the NCTE (Amendment) Act 2019, the University has submitted (January 2020) a detailed representation to the Regional Director of NCTE seeking approval for M.P.Ed. Further, University Registrar informed (December 2020) Audit that as NCTE recognition for M.P.Ed. is mandatory for reaccreditation by National Assessment and Accreditation Council (NAAC), the University syndicate has changed the nomenclature of the M.P.Ed. programme to Master of Physical Education and Sports (MPES).

The reply validates the audit objection that NCTE recognition for M.P.Ed. is mandatory. The NCTE (Amendment) Act, 2019 grants recognition to institutions subject to fulfilling the conditions of adequate financial resources, accommodation, library, qualified staff etc. Application to NCTE for recognition was rejected citing non-compliance of stipulated staff pattern. Further, the reply is silent about the award of degrees to students without obtaining recognition of the NCTE.

The University may ensure that it fulfils all the norms and statutory requirements prescribed by statutory/regulating bodies such as UGC, AICTE and NCTE before commencing a course.

The matter was referred to Government of Kerala (March 2020), and reminders issued in September, October and November 2020. However, no reply was received from Government (December 2020).

# LOCAL SELF-GOVERNMENT DEPARTMENT

## 2.5. Under-utilisation of a Mobile Incinerator

The purchase of a Mobile Incinerator for ₹2.14 crore by the Local Self-Government Department without assessing its economic viability resulted in its under-utilisation and consequent decommissioning without realising the intended objective

The responsibility of Solid Waste Management in the State is vested with Urban Local Bodies and Grama Panchayats. The Local Self-Government Department (LSGD) in Government of Kerala (GoK) is responsible for formulating the State policy and strategy in the field of waste management for Local Self-Government Institutions (LSGIs). The Vilappilsala Solid Waste Management Plant, wherein the treatment of solid waste of Thiruvananthapuram city was carried out, had to be closed (December 2011) due to public agitation. In order to deal with the hazardous public health situation prevailing due to the closure of this Plant, LSGD accorded sanction (February 2012) to Kerala Small Industries Development Corporation Limited (SIDCO)<sup>42</sup> for purchasing a mobile incinerator for solid waste management in Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation (TMC). The expenses were to be met from the funds sanctioned to Suchitwa Mission<sup>43</sup> for establishing Modern Solid Waste Management Plants.

Scrutiny of the records of Suchitwa Mission during June 2018 revealed the following:

The Kerala Small Industries Development Corporation Limited, placed Supply Order with M/s. Chinthan Sales, Ahmedabad (selected through global tender) for supply of an incinerator costing ₹2.19 crore, capable of treating 0.50 to one tonne of waste against fuel consumption of 130-135 litres per hour. The incinerator was delivered in October 2012. The fuel required for the functioning of the mobile incinerator unit assessed (January 2013) by Public Works Department of GoK was 77.40 litres per hour against the stipulated specification of 130-135 litres per hour. During the period from November 2012 to March 2013, fuel was supplied by Suchitwa Mission for operating the mobile incinerator for 40 days in the TMC. Subsequently, Suchitwa Mission requested TMC (May 2013) to take over the mobile incinerator. However, TMC agreed (May 2013) to take over the incinerator under the condition that the Suchitwa Mission/GoK continues to bear the entire Operation and Maintenance Cost. The Local Self-Government Department gave (May 2013) directions to Suchitwa Mission to hand over the mobile incinerator to willing local bodies if they agreed to pay 50 per cent of the fuel cost.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Kerala Small Industries Development Corporation Limited is a State agency of Kerala, established for the promotion of small-scale industries in the State

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Suchitwa Mission, under LSGD is entrusted with the responsibility of providing technical and financial support to LSGIs for implementation of Solid Waste Management Projects

On the basis of directions of LSGD (March 2014), M/s. Clean Kerala Company Limited<sup>44</sup> took over the mobile incinerator and executed Operation and Maintenance agreement with the supplier. The mobile incinerator was later utilised in Kottakkal and Kalamassery Municipalities and Kochi Municipal Corporation<sup>45</sup>. Audit noticed (June 2018) that against the daily generation of 300 MT of solid waste in TMC, the incinerator could dispose of only a measly 136 MT in 40 days. The total waste disposed including that in the Municipalities of Kottakkal and Kalamassery and Kochi Municipal Corporation was only 248 MT, during the period from 15 November 2012 to 02 June 2015. The mobile incinerator was idling at Brahmapuram Solid Waste Management Plant, Kochi from June 2015 onwards. The Managing Director, M/s. Clean Kerala Company Limited requested (March 2017) LSGD to give directions to return the machine to Suchitwa Mission as no local body had approached them thereafter for the incinerator. The Executive Director, Suchitwa Mission also requested the LSGD (August 2017) to decommission/auction the mobile incinerator as it was nearly impossible to operate the machine viably by any means. Accordingly, LSGD directed (November 2017) M/s. Clean Kerala Company Limited to decommission the mobile incinerator.

The mobile incinerator purchased at a cost of ₹2.14 crore was utilised only for 69 days and could treat only 248 MT of waste in total during November 2012 to June 2015. Even though the mobile incinerator consumed much less fuel than what was stated in the technical offer, the operation of the incinerator in the LSGIs was stated to be not economically viable. Thus, the decision of LSGD to procure a mobile Incinerator for ₹2.14 crore without considering its economic viability in the LSGIs resulted in its under-utilisation and consequent decommissioning. Further, the objective of LSGD in procuring the incinerator to ameliorate the hazardous public health situation by treating the solid waste in TMC could not be achieved.

The GoK while agreeing (January 2019) to the audit contention stated that in order to avoid further financial loss towards repair and maintenance of mobile incinerator, GoK had decided to decommission the same. M/s. Clean Kerala Company Limited has since informed Audit (February 2020) that the current valuation of the incinerator was ₹50 lakh and that the tendering process for the disposal of the mobile incinerator was in progress.

Government may ensure that purchases are undertaken only after ensuring that the operation of equipment is economically viable in the implementing units, so as to avoid idling/under-utilisation of equipment.

<sup>44</sup> M/s. Clean Kerala Company Limited, under LSGD, was formed with the objective of ensuring hygiene management of the State
 <sup>45</sup> K. and L. M. and L.

<sup>43</sup> Kottakkal Municipality	-	11.07.2013 to $01.08.2013$
Kalamassery Municipality	-	20.03.2015 to 31.03.2015
Kochi Municipal Corporation	-	23.05.2015 to 02.06.2015

## 2.6. Loss of revenue due to non-adherence to the Kerala Panchayat Raj (Property Tax, Service Cess and Surcharge) Rules, 2011

Failure of Kolazhy Grama Panchayat to adhere to the Kerala Panchayat Raj (Property Tax, Service Cess and Surcharge) Rules, 2011 led to revenue loss of ₹37.71 lakh

Section 203 of Kerala Panchayat Raj Act, 1994 (KPR Act) stipulates that Grama Panchayats (GP) shall, in accordance with the provisions of the Act and Rules as may be prescribed, levy property tax on every building within the area of the respective GP. Rule 3(1) of Kerala Panchayat Raj (Property Tax, Service Cess and Surcharge) Rules, 2011, stipulates that the Secretary shall levy Property Tax (PT) from every building unless the building is exempted under Section 207 of the KPR Act. Further, as per Section 203(2)(a) of KPR Act, for the purpose of levving PT, the Government shall, by notification, fix the minimum and maximum rates of basic property tax applicable to one square metre plinth area for different categories of buildings. Accordingly, the Government of Kerala (GoK) fixed (January 2011) the rate of ₹70 and ₹90 for one square metre area as the minimum and maximum rate respectively for Shopping Malls having plinth area above 200 square metres. Based on the minimum and maximum rate fixed by the Government, GPs through a resolution had to adopt the basic PT rate applicable to each category of building in their area. Further, Rule 3(4) of Kerala Panchayat Raj (Property Tax, Service Cess and Surcharge) Rules, 2011, stipulates that, if any portion of a building is assigned for common use, the plinth area of that portion shall be proportionately added to the plinth area of other portions for calculating PT.

Audit of Kolazhy GP (March 2018) in Thrissur District revealed that the occupancy certificate (November 2015) of a multi-storied building, Sobha City Mall, issued by the GP showed a total plinth area of 40,240.91 m<sup>2</sup>. The Secretary, Kolazhy GP levied PT at the rate of ₹80 per square metre for an area of 29,543.82 m<sup>2</sup> excluding an area of 10,697.09<sup>46</sup> m<sup>2</sup>. Audit observed that the area excluded by the Secretary from the levy of PT was assigned for common purpose, and should have been included in the plinth area for calculating PT. Thus, exclusion of 10,697.09 m<sup>2</sup> of area led to loss of revenue of ₹37.71 lakh to the GP for the three-year period from 2015-16 to 2017-18 (**Appendix 2.7**).

The Government of Kerala agreed with the audit findings and stated (January 2019) that the exempted area of the building was a portion assigned for common use and hence had to be proportionally added to the plinth area of other floors for calculating PT. It was further stated that GoK would issue proper clarification to avoid similar misinterpretation of rules in other local bodies and would take action against officials responsible for loss of revenue.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Parking area – 9,456.91 m<sup>2</sup>; Electrical room – 899.43 m<sup>2</sup>; Pump house – 200.50 m<sup>2</sup>; Ducts – 75.45 m<sup>2</sup>; Lift – 64.80 m<sup>2</sup>.

Though the Government accepted the audit findings, the GP is yet to realise the short-recovered amount of ₹37.71 lakh (October 2019).

Government may ensure that the LSGIs adhere to Kerala Panchayat Raj (Property tax, Service Cess and Surcharge) Rules, 2011, while assessing and levying property tax.

# 2.7. Loss of excavated material in Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation

Failure on the part of Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation to safeguard blasted rubble obtained from the Vilappilsala Solid Waste Management Project resulted in loss of ₹31.02 lakh

Section 2206.8 of the Kerala Public Works Department (KPWD) Manual, 2012 stipulates that any excess excavated material which is not required for the construction of the works is the property of the Department. The contractor shall stockpile these materials separately or place the materials in an approved location on-site.

Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation (TMC) awarded the work of 'Sanitary Land Fill at Vilappilsala - Preparation of Land Fill site' relating to Vilappilsala Solid Waste Management project to M/s. Jamshedpur Utilities and Services Company Limited (JUSCO) for an agreed amount of ₹6.66 crore. The agreement was executed in March 2010 with the date of completion in November 2010. The work consisted of six components<sup>47</sup>. Due to public agitation, the Government had to foreclose the project in December 2011. The contractor had executed site-development works partially and the total value of work done was calculated as ₹1.31 crore. Final payment of ₹75 lakh including retention money was made in March 2017.

As per the agreement, for executing the component 'site development works', a quantity of 3,100 m<sup>3</sup> hard rock was to be blasted for an agreed rate of ₹6,109 per 10 m<sup>3</sup>. Audit observed that though the work of blasting was done before the closure of the plant in December 2011, the measurements were recorded in the Measurement Book (M-Book) only in December 2014 by the Public Health Engineer, Jawaharlal Nehru National Urban Renewal Mission (JnNURM) and the check measurement was done by Assistant Executive Engineer, Local Self-Government Department (LSGD). Scrutiny of the M-Book revealed that a quantity of 5,094.13 m<sup>3</sup> hard rock was blasted against the agreed quantity of 3,100 m<sup>3</sup>. An amount of ₹31.12 lakh<sup>48</sup> was paid to the contractor on this account as a part of the final bill. As per the Standard Data Book of KPWD, 1965, blasting 10 m<sup>3</sup> of hard rock (measured in solid) when stacked for measurement would yield 15 m<sup>3</sup> of blasted rubble. Accordingly, 5,094.13 m<sup>3</sup> when stacked

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> (i) site development works, (ii) construction of retaining wall, (iii) formation of land fill barrier, (iv) construction of compound wall, (v) construction of bore wells and (vi) providing drainage system to the vertical earth cutting face.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> 5,094.13 m<sup>3</sup> x ₹ 610.90 = ₹ 31.12 lakh

for measurement would have yielded 7,641.20 m<sup>3</sup> of blasted rubble. The joint site verification (September 2018) by Audit along with officials of the Engineering wing of TMC revealed that blasted rubble available at the site was only 255.26 m<sup>3</sup>. On a scrutiny of the work bill and the M-Book, Audit observed that neither the balance quantity<sup>49</sup> of 7,385.94 m<sup>3</sup> blasted rubble was utilised for the work nor the stack measurement of blasted rubble recorded in the M-Book. The Secretary, TMC confirmed that blasted rubble was not sold, but failed to explain its absence. Thus, the failure on the part of TMC to safeguard the excavated material obtained from the Vilappilsala Solid Waste Management Project resulted in disappearance of the material which would have fetched ₹31.02 lakh if sold<sup>50</sup>.

The Government of Kerala stated (February 2019) that the matter had been examined in detail and that based on the report of the Chief Engineer, LSGD it would initiate action against the officials responsible for the loss of excavated material from the site.

Local Self-Government Institutions (LSGI) should take prompt action to safeguard/ dispose of excavated materials belonging to LSGIs, after making necessary recordings in the M-book.

# 2.8. Non-adherence to Service Tax Rules, 1994, by Kothamangalam Municipality

# Failure of Kothamangalam Municipality to collect and remit Service Tax in time led to a loss of ₹23.64 lakh

Service Tax was introduced by the Government of India from July 1994 through the Finance Act, 1994. The responsibility for payment of Service Tax rests on the service provider except certain exemptions specified in Rule 2(d)(i) of the Service Tax Rules, 1994. Non-remittance of Service Tax within the prescribed time will attract interest at the rates prescribed from time to time.

Rule 4 of the Service Tax Rules, 1994 stipulates that every person liable for paying the Service Tax shall make an application for registration within a period of 30 days from the date on which the Service Tax under the Act is levied. Failure to register shall attract a penalty which may extend to ₹10,000.

Audit of Kothamangalam Municipality (November 2017) revealed that, the Municipality was providing taxable services from June 2007, but it got registered under the Service Tax Rules and paid Service Tax to the Central Excise Department from November 2008 only. According to the order (May 2012) of the Additional Commissioner, Office of the Commissioner of Central Excise and Customs, Kochi, the Municipality was liable to pay<sup>51</sup> Service Tax of ₹7.05 lakh, ₹4.28 lakh and ₹0.50 lakh for services such as "Renting of

 $<sup>^{49}</sup>$  7,641.20 m<sup>3</sup> of blasted rubble – 255.26 m<sup>3</sup> rubble available at site = 7,385.94 m<sup>3</sup> rubble

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Cost of 7,385.94 m<sup>3</sup> of blasted rubble at the rate of ₹ 420 per m<sup>3</sup> (KPWD Schedule of Rates 2012)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Renting of immovable property from June 2007 to 2009-10. Business support service and sale of space or time for advertisement services from 2006-07 to 2010-11.

Immovable Property", "Business Support Services" and "Sale of Space or Time for Advertisement Service" respectively and a penalty equal to 100 *per cent* of the demand under Section 78 of Finance Act, 1994. Subsequently, based on the appeal (January 2015) of the Municipality, the Commissioner of Central Excise and Service Tax exempted the Municipality (April 2016), from paying the demand and penalty imposed for "Business Support Services".

Though the Municipality partially remitted the Service Tax in instalments, the penalty and interest remained unpaid. Consequently, Central Excise Department recovered Service Tax, interest and penalty of ₹23.64 lakh from the Municipality by debiting an amount of ₹11.81 lakh (December 2015) from the Own Fund Account maintained in Ernakulam District Co-operative Bank and the Municipality was permitted to remit the balance amount of ₹11.83 lakh in 15 equal instalments starting from March 2016. The failure of the Municipality to get itself registered, collect Service Tax from the tenants/ advertisers and remit the same to the Central Excise Department led to penalty, tax and interest being paid from its own funds and a consequent loss of ₹23.64 lakh.

The Government of Kerala accepted (April 2019) the audit observation and further stated that the loss sustained by the Municipality would be recovered from officers responsible.

Government must ensure that all LSGIs providing taxable services should obtain registration under extant Act/Rules and ensure collection and remittance of tax within the prescribed time limit.

# **2.9.** Unfruitful expenditure on construction of a modern fish market

Construction of a modern fish market by Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation without proper investigation and correlating its design with the requirements of the vendors resulted in non-utilisation of the modern fish market constructed for ₹23.25 lakh, rendering the expenditure unfruitful

As per Section 1402 of Kerala Public Works Department (KPWD) Manual, 2012, every work shall be properly investigated and all relevant data collected and correlated before finalising the design and estimate for the work. Wrong choice of site or designs based on incorrect or insufficient data can result in considerable avoidable expenditure and delays.

Thiruvananthapuram Municipal Corporation (TMC) undertook (March 2015) a two-year project (2014-16) for the construction of a modern fish market in Palayam Connemara Market. The project was to construct a new modern fish vending zone to replace the existing temporary fish vending zone in the market. The estimated cost of the project was ₹25 lakh and technical sanction was accorded for the same amount (March 2015). Tenders were invited and the work was awarded (May 2015) to the lowest tenderer at 6.20 *per cent* below estimate rate. While executing the work, based on the request (September 2015) of the

then Ward Councillor to accommodate more vendors in the available space, TMC revised the items in the estimate without change in the total project cost.

The work was completed in October 2016 and an amount of ₹23.25 lakh was paid to the contractor (May 2017).

Scrutiny of the records in TMC and joint site inspection (May 2018) conducted by Audit along with TMC officials revealed that the fish market remains unutilised due to its unscientific design and lack of space for fish vendors. Fish vending is still carried out from the temporary fish market. Audit noticed the following lapses in construction of the fish market which were the primary reasons for non-utilisation of the fish market.

- There was no seating facility provided for the fish vendors due to lack of space. The fish vendors had to stand and do their work which was not acceptable to the vendors.
- As per the approved plan for construction of fish market, the fish vending tables were to be arranged in three rows, i.e., two rows back-to-back and a separate third row. A space of 1.90 metre width should have been provided between the fish vending tables of the two back-to-back rows and 1.06 metre was to be provided between the table and wall for the third row of fish vending tables. Against this, the space provided was only 1.60 metre and 0.80 metre respectively, which was insufficient for making any seating arrangement.
- While revising the estimate, the TMC had deleted essential items like plumbing works, water supply, etc., and included non-essential items like replacing ceramic with vitrified tiles for floor, changing the surface of fish vending table from kota stone to mirror finished marble stone, etc. This led to a situation where the fish market was completed without provision for drainage, water, etc., which was essential for normal hygienic operation and maintenance of the fish market.

Further, scrutiny of Measurement Book (M-Book) and joint site verification of the fish market revealed that the contractor was paid ₹4.11 lakh for works not executed as detailed in **Appendix 2.8**.

The design of the fish market was prepared without assessing the requirements of the fish vendors and the market was constructed without ensuring the facilities required for its functioning. Thus, construction of a modern fish market building by TMC without proper investigation and correlating the design with the requirements of fish vendors resulted in non-utilisation of the modern fish market, rendering an expenditure of ₹23.25 lakh unfruitful. Further, the failure of Executive Engineer to verify the actual work done before effecting the payment resulted in overpayment of ₹4.11 lakh to the contractor.

The Government of Kerala agreed (January 2019) with the audit findings that the estimate was technically defective as it did not provide seating facility for the fish vendors and the space provided was insufficient. It also agreed that deletion of some items from the original estimate like provision for water, drainage, etc., led to non-utilisation of the market. Regarding excess payment to the contractor for works not executed, GoK intimated that based on the direction of the Government to the Corporation, the contractor has refunded an amount of ₹3.61 lakh (October 2018). The Government of Kerala further informed that necessary steps have been taken to rectify the defects identified by Audit and initiated disciplinary action against the officers responsible for the failure of the project.

Though the excess payment has been partially recovered, the fact remains that the fish market remains unutilised even after a lapse of two years.

Local Self-Government Institutions may ensure that utilities being created are designed to meet the requirements of end-users and the constructed utilities possess all required facilities.

# PLANNING AND ECONOMIC AFFAIRS DEPARTMENT

# 2.10. Non-adherence to Government of India directions on deposit of MPLADS funds in Banks and resultant loss of at least ₹4.76 crore

Failure of District Collectors and the Central Plan Monitoring Unit in complying with the directions of the Government of India to convert MPLADS Savings Bank accounts into Savifix/Saviplus accounts resulted in loss of interest of at least ₹4.76 crore to the Scheme

The Government of India (GoI) launched (1993-94) Members of Parliament Local Area Development Scheme (MPLADS), to enable Members of Parliament (MP) to recommend developmental works for creation of durable community assets based on the locally felt needs. From 2011-12 onwards, the scheme provided for making available ₹ five crore annually to each MP in two instalments. The scheme is administered by the Ministry of Statistics and Programme Implementation (MoSPI), GoI. In Kerala, the Central Plan Monitoring Unit (CPMU) is the Nodal Department and the fund is managed by the District Collector (DC). The funds released under the MPLADS are directly credited to the Savings Bank (SB) accounts maintained by the DCs for each MP to meet expenditure on works therefrom.

In November 2014, GoI directed all DCs to change the existing SB accounts to Savifix/Saviplus accounts<sup>52</sup> with auto-sweep facilities, to enable the deposits of MPLADS funds to earn interest at higher rates. A Compliance Audit on the 'Implementation of MPLAD Scheme' conducted between May and October

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Savifix/Saviplus accounts are SB accounts with auto-sweep facility wherein surplus funds above a threshold limit in the SB account will be swept out automatically to Fixed Deposits (FD) opened in multiples of ₹1,000 for a year which earns interest at higher rates. If the balance of the SB account becomes insufficient to meet any need, then the FDs will be broken and the required amount will be swept back into the SB account.

2018 covering the period 2015-18, revealed failure of CPMU and DCs to comply with these directions and resultant loss of at least  $\gtrless$ 4.76 crore (**Appendix 2.9**) as detailed below.

Funds made available under MPLADS were deposited in 154 SB accounts<sup>53</sup> maintained in the 14 Districts in the State during the period 2015-18. Upto July 2015, only 23 MPLADS Savings Bank accounts were converted into Savifix/Saviplus accounts with auto-sweep facility in compliance with the orders of GoI.

Audit attempted to calculate the loss of interest incurred during the period 01 April 2015 to 31 March 2018 by using the interest rates and norms for autosweep prescribed by the State Bank of India<sup>54</sup> as the benchmark. A test check of 59 of the 131 MPLADS accounts which were not converted to Savifix/Saviplus accounts revealed that failure of the DCs to comply with the GoI directions resulted in loss of interest amounting to at least ₹4.63 crore. Further, one account maintained for MPLADS funds managed by the CPMU, the Nodal Department, was also not converted into Savifix/Saviplus accounts with auto-sweep facility, resulting in loss of interest amounting to at least ₹0.13 crore.

The matter was brought to the notice of the DCs and the CPMU. The DCs replied (July - August 2018) that they were unaware of the directions of the GoI and that steps would be taken to convert the SB accounts to Savifix/Saviplus accounts with auto-sweep facility. The replies offered by the DCs citing ignorance of GoI orders are not tenable since orders of GoI communicating directions to convert the accounts were issued to the DCs with copies endorsed to the Secretary, Nodal Department dealing with MPLADS. Besides, these directions were also uploaded on the MPLADS website. Failure of the CPMU is also evident from the fact that its own account was also not a Savifix/Saviplus account, and it was only after the audit observation that the CPMU issued (November 2018) directions to all DCs requiring them to take immediate steps to change the existing SB accounts to Savifix/Saviplus accounts with auto-sweep facility.

Government of Kerala informed (May 2020) Audit that all the existing SB Accounts of MPLADS fund were since converted to Saviplus accounts with auto-sweep facility.

However, the fact remains that failure to implement GoI directive promptly resulted in loss of at least ₹4.76 crore to the Scheme.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> There are 20 Lok Sabha MPs and nine Rajya Sabha MPs from Kerala. However, the accounts maintained by DCs during the period include accounts pertaining to Lok Sabha MPs from 15<sup>th</sup> Lok Sabha and 16<sup>th</sup> Lok Sabha and also former and current Rajya Sabha MPs. Further, accounts of nominated MPs like Sachin Tendulkar and accounts opened for administrative purposes are also included.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Threshold limit: ₹35,000; Minimum balance to be maintained in the account: ₹25,000; Minimum amount to be transferred to FD: ₹10,000 and thereafter in multiples of ₹1,000; Interest rates: as prescribed from time to time and as per the duration of the FD.

Government may ensure that GoI guidelines/directions with regard to maintenance of MPLADS accounts are adhered to by the State Nodal Department and District Authorities.

truin

(ANIM CHERIAN) Principal Accountant General (Audit - I), Kerala

Thiruvananthapuram, The 04 March 2021

Countersigned

New Delhi, The 10 March 2021 (GIRISH CHANDRA MURMU) Comptroller and Auditor General of India